



# ANNEX I - TEACHING UNIT RULES FOR THE SUBMISSION OF APPLICATIONS AND CRITERIA FOR SELECTING CANDIDATES (v01 of 14/11/2024)

# PLEASE NOTE:

The present English version is provided for information purposes only. In the case of conflicting meanings between the two versions, the Italian version prevails.

Based on the provisions of the University of Turin's Statute issued by Rector's Decree No. 1730 of 15 March 2012, services related to international mobility must be managed by the Schools.

For the 2024/2025 academic year, the management of Erasmus+ mobility is therefore entrusted to the Schools or, in the case of Departments not belonging to any School, directly to the Departments. This annex is dedicated to the specific guidelines of each unit concerning the submission of applications, the criteria for selecting applicants and any other special features defined at the decentralised level.

The Hub's Internationalisation Services Office provides dedicated support to students interested in applying for the <u>Erasmus+ Mobility call for studies</u> concerning School and/or Department specifications. The candidates can check the adherence of the Hub and contacts of the Hub's Internationalisation Services Office by consulting the document "<u>Departmental Coordinators for International Mobility</u>" published at the following link: <u>www.unito.it</u> - Internazionalità – Studiare e lavorare all'estero – Erasmus+ – Erasmus per studio in uscita (outgoing) – <u>Bando Erasmus+ per studio</u>.

# CONTENTS

DEPARTMENT OF FOREIGN LANGUAGES, LITERATURES AND MODERN CULTURES	1
DEPARTMENT OF PSYCHOLOGY: LEVEL I, II AND III PSYCHOLOGY COURSES & LEVEL I AND II SUISM COURSES	5
DEPARTMENT OF DRUG SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY	9
SCHOOL OF AGRICULTURE AND VETERINARY MEDICINE - SAMEV	
SCHOOL OF MANAGEMENT AND ECONOMICS	16
SCHOOL OF MEDICINE	
SCHOOL OF SCIENCES OF NATURE	29
SCHOOL OF LAW, POLITICAL AND ECONOMIC-SOCIAL SCIENCES	37
SCHOOL OF HUMANITIES	
SCHOOL OF INTER-DEPARTMENTAL STRATEGIC SCIENCES - SUISS	47





# DEPARTMENT OF FOREIGN LANGUAGES, LITERATURES AND MODERN CULTURES

#### Do not apply before:

- CAREFULLY reading the Call and this Annex;
- attending the **orientation meeting** organised by the Department.

Students in three-year undergraduate degrees, postgraduate degrees, Master's degrees, and doctoral programmes belonging to the Department of Foreign Languages, Literatures and Modern Cultures <u>may</u> <u>apply</u>.

#### ART. 1 - DESTINATIONS (UG/PG)

You apply for destinations of the same LEVEL of study in which you are enrolled. Therefore, on pain of your application being excluded:

- Undergraduate degree and First-Level Master's degree students may ONLY apply for UG level posts;
- Postgraduate degree and Second-Level Master's degree students may ONLY apply for PG level posts;
- doctoral students may ONLY apply for D-level destinations.

The ONLY EXCEPTION to the rule: students in the third year of a THREE-YEAR undergraduate degree or enrolled in a Master's degree programme who intend to enrol in a POSTGRADUATE degree programme at the University of Turin in the 2025-26 academic year MUST APPLY for PG-level destinations.

**PLEASE NOTE:** Applications for destinations that are not compatible with your course of study (based on the requirements set out in the "Active Destinations" forms and the level of study - UG/PG) will be automatically excluded.

#### ART. 2 – CERTIFICATIONS

- Students in POSTGRADUATE degree programmes <u>must</u> attach an UNDERGRADUATE DEGREE CERTIFICATE (or self-certification) to the application proving the exams taken with the related marks obtained, otherwise they will be excluded from the ranking.
- Students should attach any LINGUISTIC CERTIFICATIONS they have to the application.

ART. 3 – CHOICE OF DESTINATIONS

You can apply for a **MAXIMUM OF TWO destinations**.

#### PLEASE NOTE THE FOLLOWING:

- additional destinations indicated will not be considered;
- you can also only apply for a single destination;





- it is ONLY possible to apply for destinations pertaining to the Department of Foreign Languages, Literatures and Modern Cultures, otherwise you will be excluded from the ranking;
- any restrictions on eligibility for certain institutions (e.g. institutions reserved for specific degree courses, double degrees, specific examination requirements, etc.) as well as any specific guidelines regarding the exchange are indicated in the Notes on Active Destinations, which applicants MUST CONSULT before submitting their application.

#### ART. 4 – DETERMINATION OF THE RANKING

The **basic points** will be awarded according to the criteria set out in the General Call.

Additional points (max. 30 points) will be awarded as follows:

- up to 10 points for SIGNIFICANT language skills related to the mobility period for which you are applying (deduced from the marks obtained in the language examinations or from any advanced level language certifications submitted);
- up to 20 points for the alignment between the study path and courses to be followed during the mobility period based on the foreign institution's offer. The awarding of these points will be based on the study project drawn up in the NOTES field of the application. It is therefore in the interest of the applicant(s) to fill in this field as fully and completely as possible (with differentiated entries for each requested destination and preferably in the LANGUAGE of the exchange). In particular, it will be useful to indicate:
  - reasons for each of the mobility periods requested, based on objective academic elements (indicate how many credits you intend to pass during the mobility period, which courses offered by the foreign university you intend to take, and which modules of your student career plan these courses correspond to, etc.);.
  - 2. self-assessment of your language skills relevant to the mobility period, including on the basis of academic achievements;
  - 3. alignment between the examinations you declare you wish to take abroad and the courses actually offered by the Department/Faculty of the foreign institution you are applying to. Therefore, applicants should use the websites to research the courses offered by the foreign location BEFORE applying, to find out whether the courses they intend to take abroad are actually offered. At this stage, you MUST NOT contact the universities abroad.

**Undergraduate degree** students in the **first year complying with their exam schedule** (whose career cannot be calculated in the "base points" of the ranking) will receive **up to 30 points** based on their State Examination mark (school-leaving examination) in lieu of the "base points", calculating the school-leaving examination score as follows:

- less than 70: 0 points
- 70 to 79: 10 points
- 80 to 89: 20 points
- 90 to 95: 25 points
- from 96 upwards: 30 points





All students who obtain overall points (base points + additional points) of at least **35 out of 100 points** will be deemed **eligible for the mobility** period (and, thus, included in the final ranking).

#### ART. 5 – REALLOCATIONS

After publication of the first ranking, the reallocation of any vacant spots will take place automatically within the language or subject area applied for. Student(s) eligible for the mobility period will be admitted for the reallocation.

#### ART. 6 – FURTHER INFORMATION

Further useful information on the Erasmus+ programme is available on the Department's Erasmus blog, which should also be consulted carefully BEFORE applying: http://erasmuslingue.blogspot.com/p/learningagreement.html

#### ART. 7 – UNITA MOBILITY WINDOW - Transilvania University of Braşov (Romania)

Within the framework of its internationalisation activities, the UNITA Alliance proposes, for the 2025-2026 Erasmus+ Call for Study Purposes, a Mobility Window pathway linked to the agreement of the Department of Foreign Languages, Literatures and Modern Cultures with the **Transilvania University of Braşov** (RO BRASOV01 - 023 - Languages).

The contact lecturer is **Prof. Roberto Merlo** (<u>roberto.merlo@unito.it</u>). For information, you can also contact the Humanities Hub Internationalisation Service Office (<u>international.humanities@unito.it</u>).

Students selected for this mobility scheme will have access to a **list of recommended activities and modules** to be included in their Learning Agreement and attended at the partner university during the Erasmus period. The list includes activities that can be recognised as part of the UniTo career at the end of the mobility period and is shown in the tables below. On the <u>following page</u>, you will find the various undergraduate and postgraduate degrees depending on the language chosen. By clicking on the individual pathway, you will be redirected to the list of activities that can be carried out at the partner university and recognised as part of your UniTo student career at the end of the mobility period.

**PLEASE NOTE**: matches are indicative and do not take into account any overlapping schedules. In addition, it is possible that some language-related modules may be delivered in Romanian. Students should check these elements on the website of the host university.





# DEPARTMENT OF PSYCHOLOGY: LEVEL I, II AND III PSYCHOLOGY COURSES & LEVEL I AND II SUISM COURSES

ART. 1 – HOW TO APPLY

ART. 1.1. - ISCED subject area

**Students of the Department of Psychology degrees** may apply for all destinations in the Department identified by the disciplinary area **ISCED 0313 - Psychology**.

**Students of Criminological and Forensic Psychology degree** may <u>also</u> apply for all destinations in the Department identified by the disciplinary area **ISCED 042 - Law**.

**Doctoral students and specialisation students in the <u>Department of Psychology</u> may apply for all the destinations in the Department identified by the disciplinary area <b>ISCED 0313 - Psychology with D level seats availabl**.

**Students of SUISM (Sport Sciences) degrees** may apply for all destinations in the Department of Psychology identified by the disciplinary area **ISCED 1014 - Sport**.

Structure	Course of Studies	ISCED area of available destinations
	L-24 Psychological Sciences and Techniques	
	LM-51 Body and Mind Sciences	0212 Developmy
Department of	LM-51 Clinical Psychology	0313 - Psychology
Department of Psychology	LM-51 Work and Organizational Psychology	
rsychology	IN E1 Criminal and Earonaic Developmy	042 - Law
	LM-51 Criminological and Forensic Psychology	0313 - Psychology
	Doctorate and Specialisation School	0313 - Psychology
	L-22 Exercise and Sport Sciences	
	L-22 Sciences and Techniques of Physical and Sport Activities	
SUISM	LM-67 Sciences and Techniques of Adaptative Physical Activities 1014 – Sport	
	LM-67 Sciences of Preventive and Adapted Physical	
	Activities	
	LM-68 Sciences and Advanced Techniques in Sports	
	LM-68 Sport Science	





ART. 1.2. - UG/PG/D level

Applicants should check the list of available institutions and verify that the destination of interest has places for the level corresponding to the course of study attended.

UG	Undergraduate degree	L-24 and L-22
PG	Postgraduate degree	LM-51, LM-67, LM-68, 3 <sup>rd</sup> year of L-24 and L-22
D	Doctorate/Specialisation School	

**PLEASE NOTE**: students enrolled in the third year of an undergraduate degree who plan to graduate before their departure and who therefore intend to undertake the mobility period in the first year of a postgraduate degree must apply for the **PG level**. <u>Please note that it is NOT possible to graduate during the mobility period</u>.

Students wishing to undertake **the mobility period in the first year of a limited-entry postgraduate degree** will only be able to leave after finalising their registration. Therefore, they can only start the mobility <u>in the second semester</u>. Students should choose destinations with a number of months suitable for their situation (5/6 months of mobility).

#### ART. 1.3. - Reserved destinations

Candidates are invited to pay attention to the **Notes** field included in each destination offered by the Department of Psychology. Some destinations may be reserved for certain courses belonging to the Department or SUISM. Any application for destinations reserved for courses other than the course in which the candidate is enrolled will be automatically excluded.

#### ART. 2 – ADDITIONAL POINTS

The criteria that will be applied by the Department's International Mobility Committee, as part of the Additional Points (**max. 30**) are as follows:

- -10 points for motivation and educational objectives envisaged (to be indicated in the Additional Declarations field of the application):
  - 3 points for study motivation;
  - 3 points for experiential motivation if relevant and consistent with the course of study;
  - 3 points for language motivation (learning, consolidation of the host language, and language of instruction);
  - 1 additional point for motivations deemed particularly meritorious by the Committee.

PLEASE NOTE: Applicants are informed that if the Additional declarations field is not filled in and/or the reasons for departure are not declared in any way, the Committee will award **zero** (0) additional points.

 - -10 points for language skills and travel abroad, excluding holidays (both to be indicated in the Notes field of the selected destinations within your application). The candidate must indicate, producing any certifications in their possession:





- Knowledge and possible certification of the language of the Host Country;
- Knowledge and possible certification of the language of instruction;
- Any other languages.

Applicants must check the Host Institution's language requirements before applying and must meet these requirements (and therefore have any language certificates required by the partner) in accordance with the Host Institution's time frame.

Certifications validated by the Italian Association of University Language Centres (AICLU) are recognised as language certifications: <u>https://www.cla.unito.it/it/valutazione-linguistica-e-certificazioni/certificazioni-validate-dall-aiclu</u>.

**PLEASE NOTE**: students who are **native speakers** of the language of the Host Country may self-certify their language proficiency in the **Notes** field of the first selected destination. However, they must check that language self-certification is sufficient for the chosen destination. If a language certificate is required by the Host Institution, native speaker candidates may also be required from the Host Institution to obtain a certificate. Students are therefore invited to consult the partner university's website and/or ask the contact person for clarification.

- -10 points for any professional experience acquired in Italy or abroad and any other experience in the context of club, sporting and cultural life (to be indicated in the Notes section of the selected destinations within your application). The candidate must indicate in a clear and detailed manner:
  - Duration and period of the experience;
  - Host/employer;
  - Type of activity (relevant to the course of study).

PLEASE NOTE: **Students enrolled in the first year of a three-year course** will be awarded **up to 100** points distributed as follows:

- **10 points** for **Secondary School Diploma mark** distributed as follows:
  - **5 points** for a mark of less than 70/100 (or less than 42/60);
  - **10 points** for a mark of 70/100 or higher (or 42/60 or higher).
- 30 points for reasons and training objectives outlined (to be indicated in the Additional Declarations section of the application form).

PLEASE NOTE: Applicants are informed that if the **Additional declarations** field is not filled in and/or the reasons for departure are not declared in any way, the Committee will award **zero** (0) additional points.

- 30 points for language skills and travel abroad, excluding holidays (both to be indicated in the Notes section of the selected destinations within your application).
- 30 points for any professional experience acquired in Italy or abroad and any other experience in the context of club, sporting and cultural life (to be indicated in the Notes section of the selected destinations within your application)

ART. 3 - "ATTACHMENTS" FIELD IN THE APPLICATION FORM





You must attach copies of your language certificates in the Annexes field.

#### ART. 4 – REALLOCATION METHODS

Following the publication of the first ranking, the reallocation of any available seats to **eligible**, **but unsuccessful candidates in the first ranking** will take place by a **public call**: eligible, unsuccessful candidates in the first ranking will be invited, in order of ranking, to attend a **short**, **in-person meeting** to express their preferences among the destinations remaining available to the Department. The date and time of the meeting will be indicated on the Department website on <u>the page dedicated to the call</u>.

Eligible, unsuccessful candidates in the first ranking who do not respond to the public call and consequently do not attend the interview, will automatically be **excluded** from the selection of this call.





# DEPARTMENT OF DRUG SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY

ART. 1 – HOW TO APPLY

- Students belonging to the Herbal Products degree mustapply as UG;
- Students in the first, second and third year of the Postgraduate Degrees in Pharmacy and in DrugChemistry and Technology should apply as UG;
- Students in the fourth and fifth years of the Postgraduate Degrees in Pharmacy and in DrugChemistry and Technology should apply as PG, if they intend to undertake mobility periods for theses/internships;
- Students in the fourth and fifth years of the Postgraduate Degrees in Pharmacy and in DrugChemistry and Technology canapply as UG or PG, if they intend to undertake mobility periods to follow courses and take exams;
- Students of the Doctoral Schools and the Specialisation School in Hospital Pharmacy mustapply as D.

Applicants must indicate in the "Notes" section of each destination selected in the application form:

- 1.a Motivation;
- **1.b** Language skills attested by language certificates attached to the application and issued no more than 3 years ago.

Applicants must also indicate in the "Additional Declarations" section of the application form:

- **1.c** Previous international mobility experience, if any;
- **1.d** Any participation in Collegial Bodies as student representatives.

Students are invited to contact the <u>Teaching Coordinator for international mobility of their degree</u> before applying in order to get more useful information on the chosen destinations and opportunities available. For any doubts on how to apply, students can also contact the student tutor for International Relations Arianna Niccolai (<u>arianna.niccolai112@edu.unito.it</u>) and the Departmental Erasmus Desk <u>erasmus.farmacia@unito.it</u>.

In addition, before filling out the application, applicants should check the types of mobility that can be carried out at each destination by checking the contents of the "Notes" field of the destinations of interest. Erasmus+ mobility is actually possible for course attendance, internships, and/or experimental thesis. It should be noted that the three opportunities (thesis, internship, courses) are not all available at all institutions.

In addition, if priority or reservation for experimental thesis is indicated in the "Notes" field of a destination, students applying with this motivation will be given priority.

Applicants are also informed that, in the case of applications for hospital pharmacy internships, they must have an adequate knowledge of the language of the Host Country and/or English. Please note that some destinations also require mandatory language certification. Students are therefore invited to check the language requirements of each destination.

PLEASE NOTE: Students are advised to select a second and third choice of destination when applying.





#### ART. 2 – ADDITIONAL POINTS

Up to 30 points will be awarded as listed below:

 Up to 15 POINTS for motivation and alignment of student career with the activities planned for the mobility period.

It should be noted that, in the case of mobility for experimental thesis, the additional points relating to motivation will only be awarded to those who have made arrangements with the thesis supervisor, who will inform the interested students of the laboratories with which thesis collaborations are active, after checking the relevance of the candidate's course of study to the research activity of the laboratory.

The approval of the thesis supervisor must be demonstrated by attaching an e-mail from the thesis supervisor to the application. If such approval is missing, the student will not be able to carry out the thesis period at the laboratories mentioned above. In this case, the student will not be excluded from Erasmus+ mobility for study call but will not be awarded the additional points related to motivation and will only be able to carry out thesis research by finding a suitable laboratory on their own;

- Up to 10 POINTS for language skills (language of the Host Country for courses and language of the Host Country and/or English for thesis and/or internship). Language skills must be certified and the certification must have been issued no more than three years before the date of application;
- Up to 4 POINTS for previous international mobility experience;
- **1 POINT** for participation in **Collegial Bodies** as representatives.

<u>For first-year students of the DrugChemistry and Technology and Pharmacy degrees</u>, the additional points will be calculated on a 100-point basis and will be awarded as follows:

- up to 75 POINTS in proportion to the result obtained in the course entry test (TOLC). If a student did not take the TOLC because they were exempt, the points or assessment for the qualification that led to the exemption will be taken into account;
- up to 15 POINTS for motivation and alignment of student career with the activities planned for the mobility period;
- **up to 10 POINTS** for **language skills** (Host Country language and/or English). Language skills must be certified and the certification must have been issued no more than three years before the date of application.

For first-year students of the Herbal Productsdegree, the additional points will be calculated on a 100-point basis and will be awarded as follows:

- up to 75 POINTS in proportion to the result obtained in the TARM for being admitted to the course (TOLC). If a student did not take the TOLC because they were exempt, the points or assessment for the qualification that led to the exemption will be taken into account.
- up to 15 POINTS for motivation and alignment of student career with the activities planned for the mobility period;





• up to 10 POINTS for language skills (Host Country language and/or English). Language skills must be certified and the certification must have been issued no more than three years before the date of application.

<u>For doctoral and specialisation students</u>, D places will be allocated according to the relevance of their studies to the experience offered by the chosen destination. The relevance of the experience must be confirmed by the Department's Tutor. The approval of the tutor must be demonstrated by attaching an e-mail from the thesis supervisor to the application.

ART. 3 – REALLOCATION METHOD CHOICE

The reallocation method chosen is the Single Ranking.





# SCHOOL OF AGRICULTURE AND VETERINARY MEDICINE - SAMEV

The call for Erasmus+ mobility for study purposes is open to students regularly enrolled in a study or doctorate course run by the School of Agriculture and Veterinary Medicine (SAMeV).

#### ART. 1 - DESTINATIONS

When applying, the student may indicate up to 3 alternative destinations, not necessarily belonging to the same language area.

#### ART. 1.1 - Reserved destinations

Students are required to **check** in the **Notes field** of each active destination for the 2025/26 academic year, published on the University portal, whether the destination is reserved, recommended, and/or with priority allocation to certain courses and/or structured mobility programmes. Please also note that students who choose a destination reserved for a course other than their own will be considered excluded for their chosen destination.

#### ART. 2 – ADDITIONAL POINTS

The additional points awarded by the SAMeV School's International Mobility Committee (totalling **100 points** for students enrolled in the first year of a three-year degree or a 5- to 6-year postgraduate degree; **30 points** for all other students) will be equally divided into a portion linked to the declared or certified language skills and a portion linked to the "assessment of the reasons" provided by the student regarding the request for a mobility grant, according to the logic and completeness of the information provided.

Applicants may attach **any language certificates** of the language of the course of study at the respective destinations, and/or of English.

#### ART. 3 - REALLOCATION METHOD - SECOND RANKING

The reallocation of any available places to eligible, but unsuccessful candidates in the first ranking will take place by means of a single ranking through automatic assignment on the basis of areas and language requirements, taking into account the destinations chosen by the student.

#### ART. 4 - GROUNDS FOR EXCLUSION

It is the responsibility of the candidate to check the list of active destinations published on the University portal and to verify the following:

- any restrictions indicated in the "Notes" field of the destination (e.g. additional reserved destinations and/or with priority for assignment to certain courses, mobility for double degrees, etc.);
- <u>for Department of Agricultural, Forestry, and Food Sciences (DISAFA) students</u>: that the chosen destination provides places for the level corresponding to the course in which they are enrolled (**UG**: undergraduate degree; **PG**: postgraduate degree; **D**: PhD);





- that the **scientific-disciplinary area** of the exchange (**ISCED code**) is compatible with your course of study;
- that they meet the language requirements of the chosen destination.

Students **will**, therefore, be **considered EXCLUDED** in the first ranking, for the chosen destination, if they:

- choose a destination reserved for a course of study other than their own;
- <u>for DISAFA students</u>: select a destination that does not provide places for their level (e.g. PG student selecting a UG destination).

Students **may be considered EXCLUDED** in the first ranking if they choose a destination:

- with language requirements that they do not meet;
- belonging to an ISCED area not compatible with their course of study.

**PLEASE NOTE**: third-year undergraduate degree students (UG) who plan to graduate before their departure and intend to undertake a mobility period during their postgraduate degree (PG) must choose a PG destination. If successful, they will only be able to leave for the PG destination if they have, in the meantime, completed their undergraduate degree and have duly enrolled in a postgraduate degree.

#### ART. 5 – ADDITIONAL DEPARTMENTAL GRANTS

The Department of Agricultural, Forestry and Food Sciences and the Department of Veterinary Sciences allocate an additional grant to supplement the scholarships paid to Erasmus+ students for study purposes in the 2025/2026 academic year enrolled in the Department's courses.

Disbursement methods and amounts will be communicated at a later stage and subject to the availability of funds from the Department.

#### ART. 6 – SPECIFIC DEPARTMENTAL PROCEDURES FOR THE SUCCESSFUL STUDENTS

Students who win Erasmus+ scholarships are required to complete the online Learning Agreement in agreement with the International Mobility Commission and the Erasmus Coordinator, and the lecturers and Erasmus Coordinator of the host university. They must also assess the compatibility of the programmes followed abroad with the programme of the courses that they will request be recognised.

In this regard, successful students are invited to consult the website of the destination university in order to check the **language requirements** according to the activities they plan to carry out, and to assess the compatibility of their study plan with the courses abroad.

# Department of Agricultural, Forestry, and Food Sciences

For the teaching organisation of the Erasmus+ period, the student who wins a scholarship must:

### **BEFORE DEPARTURE (April)**

 Present the Individual Study Plan (PSI) proposal according to the Departmental template provided by the Erasmus Committee - and downloadable from the <u>DISAFA "International Relations - Erasmus+ -</u> <u>Erasmus+ for study"</u> site – to the lecturer in charge of the agreement with the institution for which they are a winner;.





- 2. Attach the programmes of the courses they intend to follow abroad (languages allowed: Italian, English, Spanish or French) with your PSI proposal.
- 3. Submit all documentation to the DISAFA Erasmus Committee by 10 May for departures planned between 1 July and 31 December; by 15 October for departures planned between 1 January and 30 June.

**PLEASE NOTE:** some foreign universities require you to complete the Application Form by the summer before the start of the academic year. In this case, the submission of the PSI proposal should be brought forward as much as possible, even for those who intend to start in the second semester.

APPROVALS (May for those starting in the first semester, November for those starting in the second semester)

- 1. The Erasmus Committee reviews the PSI proposal and sends it to the Careers Committee (of the respective Degree), which will provide guidance for the necessary approval.
- 2. After the approval of the PSI, the student fills out the Online Learning Agreement (OLA) indicating all the exams and activities approved in the PSI (under the heading "Before the Mobility") and sends it to the contact lecturer for their course of study for final approval and forwarding to the partner institution.

#### VARIATIONS MADE NECESSARY ABROAD

If the OLA needs to be changed after starting the travel abroad, the student makes the changes by accessing the UniTo online procedure again and indicating them in the form under the heading "During the mobility - changes to the original Learning Agreement" and sends it to the contact lecturer of their course of study for approval and signature. Changes must only be made after consulting the Italian contact lecturer for the agreement with the host institution.

#### **RETURN OF THE STUDENT**

- On returning to Italy, the student delivers the certificate of attendance and the Transcript of Records (ToR - certificate of examinations taken) to the International Mobility Section and fills in the FORM FOR RECOGNITION OF TRAINING ACTIVITIES CARRIED OUT DURING ERASMUS+ AND INTERNATIONAL MOBILITY PERIODS in which they indicate the examinations taken for which they request conversion.
   N.B. Some institutions send the ToR directly to the International Mobility Section.
- 2. The Department Erasmus Committee completes the RECOGNITION FORM using the University's ECTS tables and sends it to the Student Administrative Office, which records the examinations taken.

#### **Department of Veterinary Sciences**

For the teaching organisation of the Erasmus+ period, the student who wins a scholarship must:

- fill in the table with the proposed study plan to be carried out during the mobility period, according to the Department template provided by the Erasmus Committee and downloadable from the DSV website page under Internazionalità - Erasmus+ - Erasmus+ per studio (International Relations -Students' mobility - Erasmus+ for Studies);
- 2. send the proposal to the DSV contact lecturer for the foreign institution;
- 3. once the study plan has been agreed with the contact person, fill in the Online Learning Agreement (OLA) on my.unito.it, entering the modules agreed upon with the DSV contact person for the foreign institution and the respective recognitions;
- 4. the OLA will be checked and approved by the teaching head for international mobility for the courses.





Erasmus+ student scholarship holders who wish to undertake an internship abroad may, subject to the agreement set out in the Learning Agreement, carry out:

- for <u>Veterinary Medicine Specialist Degree V.O</u> students: practical work in group I and group II clinical placements only, and group II non-clinical placements (zootechnical disciplines; no inspection);
- for <u>CLM Veterinary Medicine N.O.</u> students (cohorts prior to 2016 old organisation of internship): practical work in the clinical setting of the entire internship (14 credits - 350 hours) and internship 16 credits (zootechnical disciplines; infectious and parasitic diseases; pathological anatomy);
- for <u>CLM Veterinary Medicine N.O.</u> students (new organisation of the internship from the 2016 cohort onwards): practical work in the clinical field of internships (for a maximum of 15 credits, of which 9 on companion animals and 6 on farm animals), respecting the competences set out in the portfolio and training projects. Students can also carry out practical activities in the field of animal husbandry (2 credits in-house zootechnical internship (NO ASL)) and cadaver diagnostics (1 credit), again in accordance with the competences set out in the portfolio and educational projects.

The credits of the clinical placement that can be recognised correspond to:

- 2 credits internal clinical placement 3rd year
- 5 credits internal clinical placement 4th year
- 5 credits internal clinical placement 5th year (excluding lab skills and professional knowledge)
- 3 credits external placement 5th year on small animals

With regard to the **Practical Assessment Placement (TPV) of the degree to practise Veterinary Medicine**, the following activities may be recognised:

- pet, horse and exotic animal clinic:
  - 1. IV YEAR: 5 credits, including 2 in companion animals, 2 in horses and 1 in exotic animals
  - 2. V YEAR: 6 credits, including 3 in companion animals, 2 in horses and 1 in exotic animals
- animal production and livestock medicine:
  - 1. IV YEAR: 5 credits in zootechnics and livestock medicine (no horses)
  - 2. V YEAR: 2 credits in livestock medicine (no horses)
- 3 credits in compulsory placements (NO optional curricular placement APS) at the student's choice
- for students in <u>Veterinary Care Techniques and in Sustainable Livestock Systems degrees</u>: practical work in Year II Placement only (AD SVE0205 and AD SVE0230, 10 credits) and Year III Placement (AD SVE0211 and AD SVE0235, 15 credits).





# SCHOOL OF MANAGEMENT AND ECONOMICS

Students from the School of Management and Economics may apply for any destination, regardless of the department they belong to, with the exception of destinations reserved for students from a degree programme other than the one they are enrolled in.

ART. 1 – REQUIREMENTS AND CONDITIONS FOR DEPARTURE.

Undergraduate (UG) students enrolled in the second and third year may apply if they have registered by 31/10/2024, on pain of exclusion:

- the Mathematics for Economics I (12 credits) and Microeconomics (12 credits) exams, if enrolled in a course affiliated with the Department of Economics, Social Studies, Applied Mathematics and Statistics (ESOMAS);
- 10 credits, if enrolled in a course affiliated with the Department of Management "Valter Cantino".

UG students enrolled in the first year are not required to have a minimum number of career credits for admission to the Call.

#### ART. 2 – CHOOSING UG/PG DESTINATIONS

Students enrolled in **three-year degree programmes** should apply for a destination where **UG** (*undergraduate*) places are available; students enrolled in **postgraduate degree programmes** must apply for a destination where **PG** (*postgraduate*) places are available; students enrolled in the **doctorates** must apply for a destination where **D** places are available.

Students can apply for no more than **two destinations**, even in different language areas. Those interested in only one destination can express their preference and, should the destination not be available, they will be admitted to reallocation.

Applications for destinations with specific requirements that the student does not meet (e.g. language requirements, enrolment in a specific course in order to apply for a reserved destination, double degree) will be considered ineligible for the chosen destination. These candidates will still be eligible for the reallocation but on a residual basis.

#### **3rd year student specifications**

Third year undergraduate students graduating by the winter session (December) may submit an application for a **PG** destination. It is understood that, if successful, they will only actually be able to leave for the PG destination if they have obtained their undergraduate degree in the meantime. Departure is subject to enrolment in a postgraduate degree programme in the School of Management and Economics: please note that Erasmus+ student status and UniTo insurance are only guaranteed after enrolment in the postgraduate degree programme.

UG students enrolled in the third year who intend to apply for a **PG destination reserved** for a specific





postgraduate degree programme must declare in their application the session in which they intend to graduate and the course they intend to enrol in.

Please note that for UG students enrolled in the third year and applying while planning to enrol in the postgraduate degree programme in **Economics and Management (LM-56)**, it will not be possible to carry out their mobility in the first semester of the first year.

ART. 3 – DOUBLE DEGREE PROGRAMME DESTINATIONS

Applicants interested in a <u>double degree</u> programme among those offered by the School:

- postgraduate degree programme in Business Administration: double degree with Université Côte d'Azur, Nice;
- undergraduate degree programme in Business Administration Cuneo campus: double degree with Université Côte d'Azur, Nice;
- postgraduate degree programme in Economics and Management: double degree with Université Jean Moulin Lyon3;
- postgraduate degree programme in Economics: double degree with Université de Rennes.

These students must apply through this call indicating the double-degree destination as **first preference**. The indication of the double degree as a second preference <u>will not be considered</u>. Double degree programme candidates will undergo a face-to-face interview aimed at ascertaining language proficiency and suitability for the double-degree programme. If, following the interview, it is established that they are not eligible for the double-degree programme, they may still be eligible for the second destination indicated in the application, provided they have submitted the requested language proof in the application.

The dates of the interviews will be published on the page dedicated to the Erasmus+ Call and on the pages dedicated to each double-degree programme.

ART. 4 – LANGUAGE REQUIREMENTS

Applicants are required, on pain of exclusion, to prove that they meet the language requirements of the partner universities they intend to apply to ("Additional Requirements" field). Please note that the B2 CEFR skill level in the language(s) of instruction is recommended for successful completion of university courses. Here is a list of the main types of language requirements:

- I. The field "Additional Requirements" field states "*no language requirements*":
- □ candidates may apply with any language level.
- II. The "Additional Requirements" field indicates a SPECIFIC LEVEL OF THE LANGUAGE(S) of instruction (e.g. French B1, English B2, English B2 AND German B1, etc.) accompanied by the words "prova di competenza linguistica da allegare alla candidatura. In assenza di certificazioni linguistiche, è fortemente consigliato ottenere il Passaporto per l'Europa presso il CLA prima della partenza" (proof of language proficiency must be attached to the application". In the absence of language certifications, it is strongly recommended that students obtain the "Passaporto per l'Europa" from the University Language Centre (CLA) before departure):





□ candidates **must attach to the application** suitable documentation for proving a language skill level equal to that required (see points *a*, *b*, *c*, *d*, *e*, *f*, *g* of art. 5 below: "PROOF OF LANGUAGE SKILLS") for the purposes of admission to the destination. The hosting partner can request a language certificate once the student has won the scholarship or during the application process. Erasmus+ winners may enrol in the test administered by the University Language Centre (CLA), free of charge, in order to obtain a CEFR language proficiency level certificate (the "*Passaporto per l'Europa*"\*).

**Candidates are always responsible for checking before applying** the admission requirements (language and any additional requirements) of the partner universities, which always have the final decision on admission.

- III. The "Additional Requirements" field indicates a SPECIFIC LEVEL OF THE LANGUAGE(S) of instruction (e.g. French B1, English B2, English B2 AND German B1, etc.) accompanied by the words "Certificato/attestazione da allegare alla candidatura" (Certification to be attached to application).
  - □ applicants **must attach suitable certification** for proving the required language skill level (see points *b*, *c*, *f* of art. 5 below: "PROOF OF LANGUAGE SKILLS").
- IV. In the "Additional Requirements" field, the indication of the language level is accompanied by the wording "*certified*" (e.g. "*English B2 certified*):
  - □ the partner requires an INTERNATIONAL CERTIFICATION (IELTS, DELF, DELE, etc.);
  - □ applicants **must attach to the application a certificate** from among those listed in the "Additional Requirements" field or specified on the partner university's website.

If the "Additional Requirements" field can also show "Home Institution certification", which can only be issued subject when the candidate provides: self-certification of enrolment in a degree programme held in English /"*Passaporto per l'Europa*"\* granted in previous years/other international certificates from those <u>recognised by the School</u>, currently valid.

**\*"Passaporto per l'Europa"**: language certificate issued by the <u>University Language Centre (CLA)</u> to the Erasmus+ call winners before departure. This certificate is <u>free</u>, strongly recommended for those who do not hold any other certificate issued by a language centre or international certification (IELTS, TOEFL, DELF, etc.) and must be presented to the partner at the application stage where requested.

#### ART. 5 – PROOF OF LANGUAGE SKILLS

Candidates must fill in a questionnaire during the application procedure declaring their language knowledge levels using the EU Framework of Reference for Language Skills (<u>CEFR</u>).

For each language they know, the student must prove their language skills through one of the following options:

a) proof of having passed the university language proficiency exam. The documentation relating to the exam must be included in the application indicating the language, the date, the place and, if possible, the mark and credit value (Students can download self-certification of exams from MyUniTo).
 Please note that the language exams only correspond to CEFR level "language skill proof" for the purposes of this Call.

Language lecturers will not issue CEFR-level declarations as part of the partner university's





application on the basis of passing these examinations (the only exception being if the test date at the CLA is after the deadline for submitting the application).

As already indicated in Art. 4. II, the **candidate is responsible** for obtaining a language level certificate in time should the partner university require one. In this regard, we recommend registering for the *"Passaporto per l'Europa"* test at the CLA, as it is free of charge for Erasmus+ winners.

The table below shows how the mark obtained equates to SME language course levels:

COURSE	MARK AND LEVEL - valid as a "language proficiency test" at the CEFR level <u>for the purpose</u> <u>of applying to the Erasmus+ Call only</u>
English eligibility MAN0084* (6 credits)	SUITABLE=B1.2, <u>regardless of the level reached in</u> <u>the test</u> (the exam only tests 2 of the 4 Common European Framework skills: reading and listening, but not writing and speaking)
English Language SEM0007 (12 credits)	18-25=B1 26-29=B2 30-30L=C1
Business English SEM0098 (12 credits)	18-25=B1 26-29=B2 30-30L=C1
English Language SEM0070 (6 credits)	18-25=B1 26-30L=B2
English Language ECO0078 (12 credits)	18-25=B1 26-29=B2 30-30L=C1
English Language E2259 (6 credits)	18-25=B1 26-29=B2 30-30L=C1
English Language AA029 (Business English)	18 -22 = B1/B1+ 23-27 = B2/B2+ 28-30L = C1
Spanish Language AA031 (5 credits)	18-25=B1 26-30=B2 30L = C1
Spanish Language MAN0287	18-25=B1 26-30L=B2
German Language MAN0288 (6 credits)	18-25=A2 26-30L=B1
German Language SAA074 (5 credits)	18-29=A2 30-30L =B1
TEACHING	CEFR level MARK AND LEVEL – valid as "language skill proof" for the purposes of this Call only.





18-22= B1
23-26 B2
27-30L C1
18-20 =A2
21-26 = B1
27-30L = B2
18-26 = B1
27-30L = B2
18-25=B1
26-29=B2
30-30L=C1
18-23=A2
23-27=B1
28-30L=B2

\*Please note that for applicants who have <u>validated</u> the English Language exam MAN0084 (eligibility) after having provided a certificate (*see indications on the Moodle page concerning the eligibily exam*) it will not be possible for the language teachers'CEFR level assessment based on this exam as it has already been registered.

- b) an **international certificate** (e.g. IELTS, DELF DELE, DFP, BEC). Candidates must include the certificate showing the year it was awarded, the type of diploma and the mark (including any partials). <u>Here</u> is the list of certificates recognised by the SME.
- c) a **language certificate or documentation suitable** for providing language level (e.g. Esabac, CLA or certificate, *"Passaporto per l'Europa"* obtained in previous years). Candidates must attach the documentation which indicates the year, the type and the mark (including any partials).
- d) **Transcript of Records (ToR)** relating to previous periods of mobilityand proving that the candidate has passed examinations in a foreign language.
- e) Self-certification of being **mother tongue or bilingual**, duly signed by the applicant. The Committee reserves the right to interview the candidate(s) in order to check the self-certified language level.
- f) Self-certification of being enrolled in a degree programme held in English, for those applying to an English-speaking destination. This self-certification certifies the B2 CEFR level.
- g) Duolingo English Test (DET). Level B1: 60-95 points, level B2: 100-125 points, level C1 130-150 points. Equivalence Table <u>https://englishtest.duolingo.com/it/scores</u>.





ART. 6 – NON-EU DESTINATIONS

The same rules apply for EU destinations as for non-EU destinations.

For ESOMAS students wishing to apply for non-EU destinations, please note that they can only apply for **PGlevel** destinations (any applications from ESOMAS students for non-EU, UG-level destinations will be considered invalid and will result in exclusion for the destination).

ART. 7 - SAA - SCHOOL OF MANAGEMENT SPECIFICATIONS

Admission requirements

See Arts. 1 and 2.

#### **Reserved destinations**

Students in their 1<sup>st</sup> and 2<sup>nd</sup> year of the degree programmes in Business & Management (B&M), Information and Business Communication Management (MICA), and students of Business Administration (BA) can apply to destinations reserved for their courses of study. Some of these destinations are also reserved for specific years (see "Notes" for individual agreements).

#### **Choosing destinations**

Students can apply for no more than two destinations: both European destinations (which would entail two different languages and two separate tests) or one European and one non-European destination (which would also entail two different languages and two separate tests) or both non-European destinations (which would also entail two different languages and two separate tests).

#### SAC (SELF ACCESS CENTRE) certification

With reference to points 2 and 3 of Article 4 "LANGUAGE REQUIREMENTS", it should be noted that SAA Campus students without a valid language certificate (under 2 years), or of the "*Passaporto per l'Europa*", can obtain the SAC certificate proving their level.

ART. 8 – ADDITIONAL POINTS

The system automatically awards extra points from 0 to 30 to those with an eligible application based on their student record on **31/10/2024** and according to the following criteria:

- weighted average of less than 26/30 (without rounding): 0 points will be awarded;
- weighted average from 26/30 to 27/30 (without rounding): 10 points will be awarded;
- weighted average of more than 27/30 and up to 28/30 (without rounding): 20 points will be awarded;
- weighted average of more than 28/30 (without rounding): 30 points will be awarded.

For applicants enrolled in the first year of a postgraduate degree programme or a doctorate course or a I and II level master's degree, additional points are automatically awarded from 0 to 30 on the basis of the last qualification obtained, according to the following criteria:





**GRADUATION MARK:** < 90: points 0 90-94: points 5 95-99: points 10 100-102: points 15 103-106: points 20 107-110: points 25 only for 110 cum laude: points 30

For applicants entering with a foreign qualification, the graduation mark will be equated to less than 90/110 and awarded 0 (zero) additional points.

#### ART. 9 – REALLOCATIONS

Following withdrawals or non-acceptances by the **winners** in the first final ranking, the eligible student(s) for a destination will be placed by **shifting the ranking** and will have to accept following the publication of the final ranking.

**Eligible students (but not winners)** in the first ranking or by shifting the ranking, will participate in the reallocation of the remaining vacancies: the Hub's Internationalisation Services Office will invite these candidates to fill in a short questionnaire, in which they will be asked to express a maximum of 10 preferences among the remaining destinations, based on the level of their studies (UG/PG), after having verified that they possess the language level and/or any certificates required by the partner universities and any other admission requirements.

The remaining destinations will be reallocated until there are no more places available, according to a single ranking, based on the overall points awarded, the preferences indicated in the completed questionnaire if/where completed, and the level of language proficiency declared in their application.

Applicants who result **not eligible for both** destinations indicated in the application will still be admitted to the reallocation phase described above, but on a residual basis.

#### ART. 10 - COMMITTEE CHECKS

Throughout the entire selection procedure, any self-certification may be verified by the Committee, including in the presence of the candidate. It will be possible to request, for example, a short interview with the candidate to effectively verify the self-certified language level and motivations. Students should also be aware of the criminal liability associated with making false statements (Criminal Code and special laws on this matter, pursuant to and for the purposes of Art. 76 of Italian Presidential Decree no. 445/2000).

Please note that **altering documents** (including editing .pdf files) may constitute an offence and as such may be reported to the competent authorities. Should the Committee find any alterations in the documentation submitted, the candidate will be **excluded from the Call without the possibility of reallocation** and the Committee will evaluate applicable disciplinary sanctions.





ART. 11 - INFORMATION

All information on the Call and the selections will be published on the website of the School and of the individual degree programmes. For specific requests:

- ✓ students at the Corso Unione Sovietica Campus must contact the Internationalisation Service Office of the SME hub: international.sme@unito.it;
- ✓ students at the Via Ventimiglia Campus should contact: <u>exchange.saa@unito.it</u>.

ART. 12 - UNITA ALLIANCE-UNIVERSITAS MONTIUM: MOBILITY WINDOW

DEPARTMENT OF MANAGEMENT – University of Beira Interior (Portugal)

As part of its internationalisation framework, the UNITA Alliance is offering a Mobility Window for the 2025-2026 Erasmus+ Call for Studies. It is reserved for **Bachelor degree students** and is related with the agreement of the Department of Management with the **University of Beira Interior** (P COVILHA01 - 0410 - Business and administration).

The contact lecturer is **Prof. Melchior Emanuele Gromis di Trana** (<u>melchior.gromis@unito.it</u>).

Students selected for this mobility programme will have access to a **list of recommended activities and modules** to be included in their Learning Agreement and attended at the partner university during the Erasmus period. They are all recognised in students' UniTo career plan at the end of mobility.

s		Host University Mo	odules	Langua ge	Cred its	S	Activities recognised in Linito career nian		Cre dits
1	13337	Corporate Finance	International Options	Eng	6	2	MAN0 513B	Financial Markets and Corporate Finance - Module: Corporate Finance - Stream A	6
1	13340	Entrepreneurship	International Options	Eng	6	2	MAN0 266	Business management	6
1	13765	Marketing Research	International Options	Eng	6	2	MAN0 271	MARKETING	6
1	N/A	Princípios de Macroeconomia.	Licenciado em Marketing	Port	6	1	MAN0 269	MACROECONOMICS	9
1	N/A	Empreendedorismo e Inovação	Licenciado em Marketing	Port	6	2	MAN0 285	Sustainability Accounting & Accountability	6
				Total	30			Total	33
	NOTES: Path reserved for students enrolled in an undergraduate degree								

KEY S = semester

**Eng** = English

Port = Portuguese





DEPARTMENT OF ECONOMIC-SOCIAL AND MATHEMATIC-STATISTIC SCIENCES - Universidad de Zaragoza (Spain)

As part of its internationalisation framework, the UNITA Alliance is offering a Mobility Window for the 2025-2026 Erasmus+ Call for Studies. It is related with the agreement of the Department of Economic-Social and Mathematic-Statistic Sciences with the **Universidad de Zaragoza** (E ZARAGOZ01 – 0311 - Economics).

The contact lecturer is **Prof. Ainoa Aparicio Fenoll** (<u>ainoa.apariciofenoll@unito.it</u>).

Students selected for this mobility programme will have access to a **list of recommended activities and modules** to be included in their Learning Agreement and attended at the partner university during the Erasmus period. They are all recognised in students' UniTo career plan at the end of mobility.

Code	Host University Modules (UNIZAR)	Credits	Code	Activities recognised in UniTo career plan (TURIN)	Credits
27428	Macroeconomía I	6	SEN 101 C2	Magradanamics	10
27430	Macroeconomía II	6	SEM0163	Macroeconomics	12
27429	Econometría I	6	65110106	Foore one office	9
27443	Aplicaciones Econométricas	3	SEM0106	EM0106 Econometrics	
27451	Sociología	5	SEM0103	Sociology	6
27450	Banca y Mercados Financieros	5	SEM0120	Financial Markets and Intermediaries	6
27444	Pensamiento Económico	5	SEM0011	History of Economics and Economic	12
27438	Globalización, desarrollo e historia	5	SEIVIUUII	Thought - Integrated Course	12
27449	Innovación, crecimiento y sostenibilidad	5			
27442	Derecho Público de la Economía	5	SEM0156	Public Law	6
27448	Sistema Monetario Internacional	5	SEM0113	Monetary Economics	6
27454	Técnicas de predicción	3	SEM0119	Econometrics Lab	3
	TOTAL	59		TOTAL	60





# SCHOOL OF MEDICINE

ART. 1 - SPECIFIC LIMITATIONS AND/OR INDICATIONS FOR DEGREE PROGRAMMES

#### • Enrolment year

Applications from the following students will not be considered eligible and will therefore be automatically excluded from the ranking list:

- students currently enrolled in the first or sixth year of any 6-year postgraduate degree programme;
- students currently enrolled in the final year of any other degree programme, except for students enrolled in the third year of a degree programme at the School of Medicine who plan to graduate before their departure and intend to enrol in a postgraduate degree programme at the School of Medicine in a.y. 2025/2026.

These students will have to choose a PG destination reserved for the degree programme they intend to enrol in. If successful, they will only be able to leave for the mobility assigned to them if they have, in the meantime, completed their degree and have duly enrolled in a.y. 2025/2026 in the postgraduate degree for which the destination is reserved.

#### • Type of enrolment

Students enrolled **outside prescribed time (***fuori corso***) or repeating (ripetenti) students** at the time of application will not be considered eligible and will therefore be automatically excluded from the rankings.

#### • Reserved destinations

Students must apply for the destinations reserved for the degree programme they are enrolled in. In order to ensure this, students must:

- identify the Department of their Degree Programme;
- check the ISCED and Notes fields for the Department destinations;
- pay attention to the type of mobility flow (UG/PG/D) outlined by the agreement.

# Students applying for destinations reserved for a degree programme other than the one they are enrolled in will automatically be excluded from those rankings.

#### **Please Note:**

- Students enrolled in the Medicine and Surgery (Turin) degree programme should refer to the destinations of the Department of Sciences of Public Health and Pediatrics (DSSPP).
- The destinations of the DSSPP are <u>not</u> eligible to students of the degree programme in Professional Education.





- The Department of Molecular Biotechnology and Health Sciences (DBMSS) destinations are <u>not</u> eligible to students in the Medical Biotechnology postgraduate degree, <u>except for the agreement</u> with B LOUVAIN01 Université Catholique de Louvain.
- PhD students can apply to mobility agreements within their Department, which allow a D-level mobility flow.
- Applicants wishing to apply for non-European destinations should refer to the table below, which lists the courses for which they are reserved:

Department	Country	Organisation	Courses
Molecular Biotechnology and Health Sciences	BRAZIL	Federal University of Rio de Janeiro	Biotechnologies (DBMSS) Molecular Biotechnology (DBMSS) Biotechnological and Chemical Sciences in Diagnostics (DBMSS)
Oncology	ARGENTINA	Instituto Universitario Italiano de Rosario (IUNIR)	Medicine and Surgery ( <i>Medicina e</i> <i>Chirurgia</i> - DSM) Medicine and Surgery (DSCB)
Surgical Sciences	ARGENTINA	Instituto Universitario Italiano de Rosario (IUNIR)	Dentistry and Dental Prosthetics (DSC)
Surgical Sciences	BRAZIL	Universidade de São Paulo	Dentistry and Dental Prosthetics (DSC)
Surgical Sciences	UZBEKISTAN	Tashkent State Dental Institute	Dentistry and Dental Prosthetics (DSC)
Surgical Sciences	INDIA	St Joseph Dental College of Eluru	Dentistry and Dental Prosthetics (DSC)
Department of Sciences of Public Health and Pediatrics	UNITED STATES	Columbia University	Paediatric Nursing (DSSPP)

Students enrolled in Nursing - Department of Medical Sciences (Aosta campus), in the absence of destinations reserved for them, will be automatically excluded in the first ranking and will be able to compete in the second ranking for the destinations remaining vacant, among those reserved for students of Nursing - Department of Sciences of Public Health and Pediatrics.

ART. 2 - SCORE

• Additional score based on the enrolment year, for students enrolled in 6-year postgraduate degrees (maximum 6 points).

Up to 6 points will be awarded according to the enrolment year at the time of the application, namely:

- 2 points for students enrolled to the third-year;
- 4 points for students enrolled to the fourth-year;
- 6 points for students enrolled to the fifth-year.
  - Language skills (maximum 24 points). For each destination chosen, up to 24 points will be awarded based on language skills (see the Language Requirements field for each agreement), according to the following criteria:
    - 0 points if you do not attach any certification at the application stage, or if you attach certifications that are not consistent with the language of the courses in the chosen





destinations , or certifications that are not deemed valid by the Selection Committee;

- 10 points for language certifications consistent with the language of the courses of the chosen destination, but of lower level;
- 24 points for certifications consistent with the language of the course of the destinations chosen and with the level of proficiency indicated.

Points will be awarded for language proficiency certified by formal certificates of linguistic competence (according to the Common European Framework of Reference for Languages – CEFR), attached when filling in the application.

For each destination, the language certificate awarding the highest score will be considered, in compliance with the *Language Requirements* field.

Specifically, applicants can certify language proficiency through:

- international certifications approved by the AICLU; the list can be found at: <u>https://www.cla.unito.it/it/valutazione-linguistica-e-certificazioni/certificazioni-validate-dall-aiclu;</u>
- a language certificate issued by the University Language Centre CLA-UniTo;
- a secondary school diploma proving a language of instruction (*medium of instruction*) other than Italian and consistent with the language requirement for the destination; this form of certification will be considered equal to level B2 of language proficiency, according to the Common European Framework of Reference for Languages (CEFR);
- enrolment in a course taught entirely in English, if this is the language to be demonstrated; this form
  of certification will be considered equal to level B2 of language proficiency, according to the Common
  European Framework of Reference for Languages (CEFR);
- any other certificates of language proficiency according to the Common European Framework of Reference for Languages (CEFR), not included among those validated by AICLU, the admissibility of which will be subject to the sole judgement of the Selection Committee.

Within 10 days from the deadline for acceptance of their application, successful applicants might be asked to submit the originals of the language proficiency certificates they provided at the time of their application. Failure to submit such documentation will result in the candidate's automatic exclusion from the ranking.

It is the student's responsibility to check the language requirements indicated by the host universities by consulting their websites and the UniTo portal (*Elenco destinazioni attive 2025/2026*). Successful candidates who do not have the language certificate indicated by the host institution at the time of their application are nevertheless required to obtain it within the deadline indicated by the host institution.





#### ART. 3 - RANKINGS AND REALLOCATIONS

### • Reallocations (c.f. Phase 5, art. 9.2 of the Call)

Reallocations will take place by single ranking (higher score).

#### • Previous Erasmus+ for study experience

To ensure priority for participation in this call for students who have never benefited from an Erasmus+ mobility for study grant, the following will be considered **ineligible in the first ranking**:

- those who have already carried out an Erasmus+ mobility for study in physical or virtual mode in their current study cycle;
- those who, having won an Erasmus+ mobility for study grant in the 2024/2025 academic year, have not withdrawn or have not received notification of cancellation of the mobility by the host university.

# Those who have already benefited from the mobility period (virtual mobilities included), will be able to participate in the reallocation phase of the remaining vacant destinations based on their score.

In the application form, applicants must indicate in the **Additional Declarations** field any previous Erasmus+ for study experience, specifying the year, duration and location; similarly, in order to facilitate the work of the Committee, applicants are invited to indicate any acceptance of an Erasmus+ mobility for study grant for the 2024/2025 academic year, any withdrawal or notification of cancellation of the mobility by the host institution

- Winners of the mobility grant are required to complete the Learning Agreement with the Academic Coordinator for the International Mobility of their degree programme before departure to check:
  - the compatibility of the syllabus offered by the Host University with the syllabus of UniTo modules for which recognition will be requested;
  - the compatibility of the number of ECTS credits (+/-20%) to be obtained in the educational activities attended abroad with the credits assigned to UniTo modules for which recognition will be requested, in compliance with the Guidelines for the recognition of study activities carried out abroad. If the activities attended abroad do not provide enough credits to validate the module or internship for which recognition is to be requested from UNITO, it will be necessary to check the availability of further educational activities with the host institution to increase the number of credits up to the minimum limit (+-20%).
- The educational activities planned for the Erasmus+ mobility period must be indicated in the Learning Agreement in compliance with any pre-requisites of the cohort to which they belong; they may not





involve the recognition of examinations or internships scheduled in previous years of the UniTo study programme and must instead correspond to examinations and internships scheduled in the year of the mobility or in the year immediately following.

• Internships included in the study plan during the year of the mobility and not carried out abroad must be rescheduled in accordance with procedures to be defined with the Academic Coordinator for the International Mobility. and in agreement with the relevant academic offices.

# SCHOOL OF SCIENCES OF NATURE

ART. 1 – ADDITIONAL POINTS

**1.1**. Students in the second year or above of an undergraduate degree, students in the second year or above of a 5 or 6 year postgraduate degree, postgraduate students and doctoral students will be awarded up to 30 points, divided as follows:

#### 1.1.1 Motivation

To be indicated in the "Additional declarations" field of the application form - to be completed by the candidate - as indicated in section 2 below.

Maximum 15 points (15/30) - determined as follows:

Motivation	Department candidates	Candidates from outside the Department	
	Max. points	Max. points	
Detailed, full and logical reasons	5	5	
Exchange and educational activity goals	5	5	
Consistency with student career	5	0	
Total max. points	15	10	

#### 1.1.2 Language skills

To be indicated in the "**Notes**" field of the first destination chosen in the application. The completion of the "**Notes**" field is the responsibility of the applicant, as indicated in point 2 below.

Maximum 15 points (15/30) - determined as follows:

Language skills	Max. points
No declared language skills	0
<b>Only</b> skills <b>not aligned</b> with the destination/level required by the Host Institution	0





Skills aligned with the destination/level required by the Host Institution	3
<b>Commitment</b> to obtain <b>certification aligned</b> with the required level - by the time of departure (upon pain of later exclusion by the host institution)	3
<b>Certification attached not aligned</b> with the destination/level required by the Host Institution	4
Language skills	Max. points
Certification attached aligned with the destination/level required by the Host Institution	15

Applicants who are successful, though not having any **language certificate required** by the Host Institution at the time of application, must **acquire it** within the time frames indicated by the Institution and in any case by **the date of departure**, otherwise they will not be able to depart.

**1.2.** A students in the **first year of an undergraduate degree or 5- to 6-year postgraduate degree** will be awarded **up to 100 points** - determined as follows:

1.2.1 Secondary School *Diploma Mark*: maximum 30/100 points - determined as follows:

Secondary School Diploma Mark	Max. points
Mark below 70/100 (or less than 42/60);	15
Mark of 70/100 or higher (or 42/60 or higher).	30

1.2.2 Motivation: maximum 40/100 points - determined as follows:

Motivation	Department candidates Max. points	Candidates from outside the Department Max. points
Detailed, full, and logical reasons	12	13
Exchange and educational activity goals	12	12
Consistency with student career	16	0
Total max. points	40	25





# 1.2.3 Language Skills: maximum 30/100 points- determined as follows:

Language skills	Max. points
No declared language skills	0
Only skills not aligned with the destination/level required by the Host Institution	0
Skills aligned with the destination/level required by the Host Institution	6
Language skills	Max. points
Language skills         Commitment to obtain certification aligned with the required level - by the time of departure (upon pain of later exclusion by the Host Institution)	Max. points
<b>Commitment</b> to obtain <b>certification aligned</b> with the required level - by the time of	

ART. 2 – "NOTES" AND "ADDITIONAL DECLARATIONS" FIELDS IN THE APPLICATION FORM

ART. 2.1. - Language skills - "Notes" field of the first selected destination

The applicant must specify in the "**Notes**" field of the first destination selected in the application form their knowledge of the language of instruction and/or the language of the Host Country, with particular reference to the language requirements of the partner institutions.

This knowledge must be documented by indicating:

- Obtained international certificates: you must indicate type, marks obtained and date of award and attach a copy in the upload field provided;
- **Periods** of study/work/stay abroad: please indicate dates, periods, reasons;
- Number of years of study of the language/exams taken, etc. (please indicate dates, periods...).

**PLEASE NOTE**: applicants who are **native speakers** of a language that is not Italian may self-certify their language proficiency in the **"Notes"** field of the application for the **first destination**. However, they must check that language self-certification is sufficient for the chosen destination. <u>If a language certificate is required by the Host Institution, native speaker applicants may also be required from the Host Institution to <u>obtain a certificate .</u> Applicants are therefore invited to check the contents of the agreement of their chosen destination within the active destinations and/or to ask for clarifications from the contact person.</u>

ART. 2.2. - Reasons - "Additional Declarations" field in the application form

The applicant must specify in the "**Additional declarations**" field of the application form an accurate description of their motivation, noting the following points:





- the contents must be detailed, full and logical;
- the goals and educational activities that they intend to pursue/undertake abroad (e.g. courses, exams, thesis research) must be indicated;
- if they wish to undertake mobility for study purposes, they must indicate at least 2 courses within the study offer of the partner university identified as their first destination, with an indication of the corresponding UniTo courses for which they intend to request recognition of credits;
- it is appropriate to highlight the compatibility of the course syllabus they intend to follow abroad with the syllabus of the UniTo courses for which they will request recognition;
- it is also appropriate to highlight the alignment between the aforementioned educational activities and their own university career: it is specified that in this regard priority will be given to students who choose destinations proposed by their own Department.

#### Applicants are therefore advised to **consult** the partner university website and the relevant study offer.

The **criminal responsibilities** associated with issuing **misleading declarations** (Criminal Code and special laws on the subject, pursuant to and for the purposes of art. 76 of Presidential Decree no. 445/2000) are recalled and we note that self-certifications may be subject to **verification** by the Selection Committee.

#### ART. 3 – "ATTACHMENTS" FIELD IN THE APPLICATION FORM

You must attach copies of your language certificates in the Attachments field.

#### ART. 4 - ERASMUS+ MOBILITY WINDOWS - DEPARTMENT OF LIFE SCIENCES AND SYSTEMS BIOLOGY

**The Erasmus+ Mobility Window** is a course compatibilitye that has already been agreed and approved by us and our partners and can be automatically inserted by the selected student(s) in their own Learning Agreement, without the need for further checks or verifications by the UniTo and partner institution coordinators.

Discover the mobility windows offered by the Department of Life Sciences and Systems Biology at the following <u>link</u>.

ART. 4.1. - UNITA Mobility Window - Haute École spécialisée de Suisse occidentale (Switzerland)

The UNITA Alliance, within the framework of its internationalisation activities, proposes, for the 2025-2026 Erasmus+ Call for Studys, a Mobility Window pathway linked to the agreement of the Department of Life Sciences and Systems Biology with the **Haute École spécialisée de Suisse occidentale** (CH DELEMON02 - 0510 - Biological Sciences).

The contact professor is Prof. Giovanna di Nardo (giovanna.dinardo@unito.it).

Students selected for this partner university will have access to a list of recommended activities and modules to be included in their Learning Agreement and attended at the partner university during the Erasmus mobility. The list includes activities that can be recognised as part of the UniTo student career at the end of the mobility period and is shown in the table that can be consulted at the following link.





#### ART. 5 - RESERVED DESTINATIONS

Applicants are required to check in the "**Notes**" field of each destination published for the 2025/26 academic year on the University website if the destination is reserved and/or with priority allocation to certain courses and/or mobility programmes. Please also note that students who choose a destination reserved for a course other than their own will be considered excluded for the chosen destination.

#### ART. 6 – SPECIAL CASES

Below is the list of courses that fall under special cases for participation in the Erasmus+ call for study:

Course	Available destinations
Mathematics (L-35)	Students enrolled in the first year of the
Mathematics for Finance and Insurance (L-35)	undergraduate degrees are excluded from the call.
Conservation and Restoration of Cultural Heritage (LMR-02)	Destinations of the School of Humanities and reserved destinations of the School of Sciences of Nature of the Department of Physics with "Fine arts" ISCED area
Strategic studies (L/DS)	Destinations of the School of Sciences of Nature,
Strategic studies (LM/DS)	School of Law, Political and Economic-Social
Strategic and Security Sciences (L/DS)	Sciences, School of Management and Economics
Strategic and Military Sciences (LM/DS)	and the SUISS (School of Inter-Departmental Strategic Sciences) School
Exercise and Sport Sciences (L-22)	Department of Psychology destinations with "Sport" ISCED area (refer to Appendix I Department of Psychology and SUISM)
Geography and territoriall sciences (LM-80)	School of Sciences of Nature and CLE School Destinations
Georesources and Sustainability Management (LM-76)	Destinations of the School of Sciences of Nature
Economics of environment, culture and territory (LM-56)	CLE School Destinations (refer to Annex I CLE School)

Please note that doctoral students and other students in courses not belonging to the School of Sciences of Nature who apply for a destination from one of the School's Departments will only be able to choose the additional two destinations within the School of Sciences of Nature itself and will not be able to choose these destinations from another School or Department.

#### ART. 7 - REALLOCATION METHOD - SECOND RANKING

The reallocation of any available places to eligible but unsuccessful candidates in the first ranking will take place by means of a single ranking through the assessment of the Selection Committee based on areas and





language requirements, taking into account the first-choice destination of each student.

#### ART. 8 - GROUNDS FOR EXCLUSION

It will be candidate's responsability to check the list of **active destinations** published on the <u>University websitel</u> and **to verify** the following:

- any **restrictions** indicated in the "Notes" field of the destination (e.g. additional *reserved destinations* and/or with priority for assignment to certain courses of study, mobility for double degrees, etc.);
- that the chosen destination provides places for the level corresponding to the course of enrolment (UG: Undergraduate degree; PG: Postgraduate degree: D: PhD);
- that the scientific-disciplinary area of the exchange (*ISCED code*) is compatible with your course of study;
- that they meet the **language requirements** of the chosen destination.

Students will, therefore, be considered **EXCLUDED** in the first ranking, for the chosen destination, if they:

- choose a destination **reserved** for a course other than their own;
- select a destination that does not provide places for their **level** (e.g. PG student selecting a UG destination).

Students may be considered **EXCLUDED** in the first ranking if they choose a destination:

- with language requirements that they do not meet;
- that concerns an ISCED area not compatible with their course of study.

**PLEASE NOTE**: third-year undergraduate degree students (UG) who plan to graduate before their departure and intend to undertake mobility during their postgraduate degree (PG) must choose a PG destination. If successful, they will only be able to leave for the PG destination if they have actually completed their undergraduate degree and have duly enrolled for the 2025/2026 academic year in a postgraduate degree.

#### ART. 9 – ADDITIONAL DEPARTMENTAL GRANTS

ART. 9.1. - Computer Science Department

The Department of Computer Science allocates an additional grant of € **10,000.00** to supplement the scholarships paid to Erasmus+ for Study students in the 2025/2026 academic year enrolled **in courses of the Department of Computer Science**.

The grant is **<u>only reserved</u>** for students enrolled in the following courses:

- Degree in Computer Science (Class L-31, Computer Science and Technology Ministerial Decree 270);
- Postgraduate Degree in Computer Science (Class LM-18, Computer Science Ministerial Decree 270);
- Degree in Computer Science (class L-26, Computer Science and Technology Ministerial Decree 509);
- Postgraduate Degree in:
  - Computational Logic (Class 23/S, Computer Science Ministerial Decree 509);
  - Computer Science Methodologies and Systems (class 23/S, Computer Science Ministerial Decree 509);
  - Virtual Reality and Multimedia (class 23/S, Computer Science Ministerial Decree 509);
  - Information Processing Systems (class 23/S, Computer Science Ministerial Decree 509).

This grant will be distributed according to the following criteria and methods:





- the grant is intended for students who, upon return, will have a ratio of credits passed/month equal to or greater than 3 credits/month (where credits are understood to be the credits registered in the UniTO student career upon return from the mobility);
- the total grant will be calculated on the basis of the number of days of mobility actually carried out, with a minimum threshold of € 150/month (i.e. for 30 days);
- the grant will be paid out by the end of the calendar year 2026. The mobility credits must, then, have been recognised by 31 October 2026;
- if the budget provided by the Department is not sufficient to cover all the applications, a ranking will be drawn up based on (in order):
  - a. weighted average of examinations recorded in the student career for international mobility;
  - b. credits passed;
  - c. ISEE [Indicator of equivalent economic situation]/ISEE Parificato [Equivalent ISEE]/GDP per capita PPP;
  - d. age, with preference given to younger candidates.

Students interested in applying for the additional grant must complete the application form published on the following page at the end of the 2025/2026 Erasmus+ period, and after obtaining recognition of their career credits: <u>http://di.unito.it/contributoaggiuntivoerasmus</u>. The document should then be sent by email to <u>commerasmccs@educ.di.unito.it</u> by **31 October 2026**.

The International Mobility Committee of the Department of Computer Science will proceed, if necessary, with the ranking for the grant application.

#### ART. 9.2. - Department of Physics

The Department of Physics allocates an additional grant of € 7,000.00 to be distributed among the winning students of the call enrolled in **courses pertaining to the Department of Physics**.

The grant will be awarded to students with an ISEE/ISEE Parificato/GDP per capita PPP **below € 70,000** in proportion to the number of months spent abroad and to the difference between 70,000 and the ISEE and/or ISEE Parificato/GDP per capita PPP expressed in euro. For the purposes of this call, the ISEE and/or ISEE Parificato/GDP per capita PPP value is what the University has on file for the 2024/25 academic year, based on the Tuition Fees and Grants Regulation for the 2024/25 academic year. The grant **will not be awarded if it is less than € 100** and may not exceed the **threshold of € 150/month**.

Students wishing to benefit from the grant must fill in the form by 01/11/2025 at the latest. The form will be sent to them by the Department's International Coordinators presumably in October 2025. The form, including instructions, will be sent to the institutional e-mail address of the winning student(s). If the data entered on the form are not the definitive ones, students must complete the same form by 09/10/2026 indicating the actual data, otherwise the Department's grant will not be paid.

The grant will not be paid if the student has not passed at least one exam whose content is closely related to the disciplines of their course. The grant will only be determined and paid to the eachstudentafter the return of all students, indicatively from **November 2026**.

ART. 9.3. - Department of Earth Sciences





The Department of Earth Sciences allocates an additional grant of € 3,500.00 to be distributed among the winning students of the call enrolled in **courses pertaining to the Department of Earth Sciences**.

- degree in Geological Sciences L-34;
- postgraduate degree in **Applied Geological Sciences** LM-74;
- postgraduate degree in Environmental Monitoring, Protection and Remediation LM-75.

The grant will be awarded to students with ISEE/ISEE Parificato/GDP per capita PPP **below € 70,000** in proportion to the number of months spent abroad and to the difference between 70,000 and the ISEE/ISEE Parificato/GDP per capita PPP expressed in euro. For the purposes of this call, the ISEE/ISEE Parificato/GDP per capita PPP value is what the University has on file for the 2024/25 academic year, based on the Tuition Fees and Grants Regulation for the 2024/25 academic year.

The grant may not exceed the **threshold of € 150/month**.

If the budget provided by the Department is not sufficient to cover all the applications, a ranking will be drawn up based on (in order):

- a) weighted average of examinations recorded in the student career for international mobility by 31/10/2026;
- b) credits passed during the mobility scheme and registered in the student career by 31/10/2026;
- c) age, with preference given to younger candidates.

The grant will only be determined and paid to individuals after the return of all students, approximately from **November 2026**.

Students interested in applying for the additional grant must, at the end of the mobility period and after having obtained the official registration of credits in their student careers, **fill out** the application form **by 30 November 2026 at the latest**. This will be available, together with instructions on how to submit it, from the 2025/26 academic year onwards <u>on the Erasmus+ page of the Department of Earth Sciences</u> and of the courses concerned.





# SCHOOL OF LAW, POLITICAL AND ECONOMIC-SOCIAL SCIENCES

#### ART. 1 - PARTICIPATION REQUIREMENTS

**1.1.** Students enrolled in the Department of Law, the Department of Cultures, Politics and Society (CPS), the Department of Economics and Statistics "Cognetti De Martiis", the Inter-university Department of Regional and Urban Studies and Planning (DIST) and the Interdepartmental School of Strategic Sciences (SUISS) may apply for the destinations of the School of Law, Political end Economic-Social Sciences (GIPES).

**1.2.** Students enrolled in three-year degrees should apply for a destination where UG (undergraduate) places are available; students enrolled in the postgraduate degree must apply for a destination where PG (postgraduate) places are available; students enrolled in doctorates must apply for a destination where "D" places are available. Only Law students of the single-cycle degree programme may submit an application both for UG spots and PG spots.

**1.3.** Students in the 3rd year who complete the undergraduate degree by the winter session (December 2025) may submit an application for a **PG** destination starting in the second semester of the 2025/2026 academic year. It is understood that, if successful, these students will only actually be able to leave for the PG destination if they have obtained their undergraduate degree in the meantime. Departure is conditional on the student's enrolment in a postgraduate degree related to the GIPES School.

**1.4.** Law students enrolled in the first year of the single-cycle degree programme may not submit an Erasmus application; in addition, students enrolled in the single-cycle degree programme must have passed at least four first-year examinations at the time of submitting the application.

#### ART. 2 – NON-EU PG DESTINATION

When applying to non-EU destinations, the same rules apply as for EU destinations.

Students enrolled in the first and second year of undergraduate and single-cycle degree programmes cannot apply for non-EU destinations, as such mobility is only provided for during the two-year postgraduate degree (PG).

#### ART. 3 – DESTINATION FOR DOUBLE DEGREES (CPS AND LAW DEPARTMENTS)

Applicants interested in double-degrees:

- of the Department of Law: Turin-Chambery, Turin-Nice, Turin-Paris, Turin-Freiburg, Turin-Münster;
- of the CPS Department: Turin-Thessaloniki;

must apply through the Erasmus Call and may express a maximum of two preferences. The double-degree destination must be indicated as **first preference**. The indication of the double degree as a second preference will not be taken into account. Only for the Turin-Paris and Turin-Nice double degrees will it be possible to indicate both programmes in order of preference.





Applicants will undergo a face-to-face interview to ascertain language proficiency and suitability for the course. The interview will result in the awarding of additional points in thirtieths (see art. 6). If, following the interview, the committee decides the student is not suitable for the double-degree path, they may apply for the second destination indicated in the application, for which they must have submitted the required language certification.

The dates of the interviews will be published on the pages dedicated to each double-degree programme.

ART. 4 – APPLICATION

**4.1.** Students may indicate up to **TWO destinations** to be assessed in relation to.

**4.2.** When choosing destinations, students should pay attention both to any restrictions indicated in the Notes field (e.g. destinations reserved for double-degree programmes, destinations reserved for EAP students in the Erasmus Mundus Joint Master Degree programme) and to the exchange area (ISCED code), which refers to the stipulated subject area. Please note that code 0923 "Social work and counselling" is reserved for "Social work" students. All students are advised to consult the destination university website to check the actual compatibility of their study plan with the courses offered abroad.

**4.3.** Reasons for the choice of destinations, e.g. alignment with one's study plan, exams in which one is interested, specific activities planned for the mobility period (thesis research, placement, double degree, etc.) or any other information that one considers useful for the Committee and strategic for one's application, should be entered in the "Notes" field of each destination. It is not required to attach a letter of motivation.

**4.4.** Law students intending to take the NovJus degree may take **one of the three modules** envisaged by the transdisciplinary course in the mobility period, choosing from the equivalent modules offered by the host university. Only after graduation will these students be entitled to a supplementary financial award, provided through the funds of the Law Excellence Project

(https://www.dg.unito.it/do/home.pl/View?doc=/eccellenza/2023 2027/giurista tomorrow offerta form ativa.html).

#### ART. 5 – LANGUAGE SKILLS

Language knowledge will not be given points but an eligibility assessment; therefore, in the absence of the requirements for the selected destination, the application will NOT be considered eligible for that destination.

**5.1.** The applicant must fill in a questionnaire at the same time as the application, assessing their own language knowledge and related level exclusively through the Common European Framework of Reference for Languages (CEFR): <u>https://www.coe.int/en/web/common-european-framework-reference-languages/table-2-cefr-3.3-common-reference-levels-self-assessment-grid</u>





Applicants are advised to carefully examine the language requirements of the partner universities, paying particular attention to any documentation required at the time of application and/or before departure, without which the application will NOT be deemed suitable for that destination.

**5.2.** Language knowledge must be demonstrated through one of the following options:

a) the possession of international certificates: attach the certificate and state the year, type of diploma, marks obtained (specifying any partial marks).
 Below is a reminder of the correspondence between the European language level and the recognised

diplomas, with the relevant designations used by the Committee: Level French English Spanish German Portuguese Fit in Deutsch 1 Start Deutsch 1 ACESSO A1 DELF A1 **IELTS 2.5-3.0** DELE A1 ÖSD A1 (CAPLE AWP) (Austria) Fit in Deutsch 2 KET Start Deutsch 2 CIPLE A2 DELF A2 TCF A2 IELTS 3.5-4.0 DELE A2 (CAPLE PLE) ÖSD A2 Trinity College ISE 0 (Austria) Goethe-DEPLE **BEC Preliminary** Zertifikat B1 (CAPLE PLE) **IELTS 4.5-5.0 PET** ÖSD B1 DELF B1 TCF B1 DELE B1 **B1** TOEFL iBT 57-86 (Austria) Celpe-Bras Trinity College ISE I Zertifikat 2-2.75 Deutsch **BEC Vantage FCE** DIPLE Goethe-DELE B2 CELU Grade B and C (CAPLE PLE) Zertifikat B2 DELF B2 TCF B2 Intermediate B2 **IELTS 5.5-6.5** ÖSD B2 (Argentina) Celpe-Bras TOEFL iBT 87-109 (Austria) 2.76-3.50 Trinity College ISE II **BEC Higher FCE grade** DAPLE Goethe-A CAE Grade B and C DELE C1 CELU (CAPLE PLE) Zertifikat C1 C1 DALF C1 TCF C1 IELTS 7.0-7.5 Avanzado ÖSD C1 (Argentina) Celpe-Bras TOEFL iBT 110-120 (Austria) 3.51-4.25 Trinity College ISE III Goethe-CPE DUPLE DELE C2 CELU CAE grade A Zertifikat C2 -(CAPLE PLE) C2 DALE C2 TCE C2 Avanzado IELTS 8.0-9.0 GDS ÖSD C2 Celpe-Bras (Argentina) Trinity College ISE IV 4.26-5 (Austria)

b) the possession of official certificates issued by third parties. For example:

- the passing of the language/linguistic exam and/or aptitude test or language test taken during the student career. In this case, the attachment must indicate that the examination was passed, specifying the year, location, mark obtained if any and the number of credits;
- **ONLY** enrolment in a <u>postgraduate degree</u> delivered in English will be considered official proof of a B2 level of English.





- c) For some CPS, Cognetti, DIST and SUISS destinations, self-certification of significant periods of study/stay abroad, number of years studying the language, etc. is accepted. Those who self-certify independently-learned and undocumented language skills must also self-assess their level of competence based on the CEFR framework. Please note that C2 (advanced level) is the highest proficiency, corresponding to that of one's first language, and A1 (basic level) is the lowest level of proficiency. Please read the CEFR framework for more details.
- d) For **bilingual/mother-tongue speakers** it is MANDATORY to enclose a self-certification in which you carefully describe which level you believe you have and why. For bilingual/mother-tongue speakers of the Department of Law, it is necessary to produce a self-certification attesting to having completed a school cycle in a country where the language whose level of proficiency is declared is official (indicating the number of years, name of the school and place).

It is strongly recommended **(MANDATORY for those who self-certify a C1 or C2 level)** to document the language skills listed in points *a*, *b*, *c*, *d*, by uploading the relevant attachment.

#### ART. 6 – ADDITIONAL POINTS

The additional points from 0 to 30 are awarded automatically by the system according to the following criteria:

- those who have submitted an application in accordance with the Call and who possess as at 31/10/2024 a weighted average of less than 26/30 (without rounding), will be awarded zero additional points;
- those who have a weighted average from 26/30 to 27/30 (without rounding) will be awarded 10 points;
- those who have a weighted average of more than 27/30 and up to 28/30 (without rounding) will be awarded 20 points;
- those who have a weighted average of more than 28/30 (without rounding) will be awarded 30 points.

The Committee will award points to the applicants enrolled in the first year of a postgraduate degree or a doctorate course or a level I and II specialised Master's programme based on the last qualification obtained, according to the following criteria:

- 0 points: for marks below 90/110 or for an international degree;
- 5 points: for marks from 90 to 94/110;
- 10 points: for marks from 95 to 99/110;
- 15 points: for marks from 100 to 102;
- 20 points: for marks from 103 to 106;
- 25 points: for marks from 107 to 110;
- 30 points: for a mark of 110/110 cum laude.

ART. 7 – REALLOCATIONS





In the reallocation phase, following withdrawal or non-acceptance by the winner(s), applicants deemed eligible for a destination will be placed on a sliding scale.

Students who are eligible but not assigned in the first ranking will participate in the allocation of the remaining spots.

They will be able to express their preferences for the remaining available destinations by filling in a short questionnaire. Once the department and study programme (UG or PG) have been selected at the time of departure, the student may indicate the destinations still available in order of preference. It is the student's responsibility to check the language level(s) and/or certificate(s) required, if any, and to select <u>only those partner universities whose requirements they meet.</u>

The reallocations will be made by each departmental sub-committee, taking into account the marks obtained, the language areas and the disciplinary alignment of the proposed goals.

ART. 8 – COMMITTEE CHECKS

Throughout the entire selection procedure, everything that is subject to self-certification may be verified by the Committee, including in the presence of the interested party. It will be possible to request, for example, a short interview with the candidate to effectively verify the self-certified language level and the motivation. Please also note the criminal liability associated with making false statements (Criminal Code and special laws on this matter, pursuant to and for the purposes of Art. 76 of Italian Presidential Decree no. 445/2000).





# SCHOOL OF HUMANITIES

ART. 1 - PARTICIPATION REQUIREMENTS

Students enrolled in the following Departments may apply for the destinations of the School of Humanities:

- Humanities Studies;
- Historical Studies;
- Philosophy and Education Sciences.

Students enrolled in an undergraduate degree must apply for a destination where **UG (undergraduate)** places are available; students enrolled in the third year of an undergraduate degree who intend to enrol in a postgraduate degree at the University of Turin in the 2025-26 academic year <u>must apply</u> for **PG (postgraduate)** level destinations.

Students enrolled in a third year of an undergraduate degree who are interested in doing thesis research in the 2025-26 academic year may exceptionally apply for UG positions (but must make this intention explicit in their motivation letter).

Students enrolled in a postgraduate degree must submit an application for a destination where PG (postgraduate) spots are available; doctoral students must submit an application for a destination where **D** (doctoral) spots are available. Only 5- to 6-year postgraduate degree students may submit an application both for UG spots and PG spots.

#### ART. 2 - NON-EU DESTINATIONS

When applying to non-EU destinations, the same rules apply as for EU destinations.

#### ART. 3 – APPLICATION

Students may indicate up to three destinations to be assessed in relation to.

When choosing destinations, students should pay attention both to any restrictions indicated in the Notes field (e.g. destinations reserved for double-degree programmes) and to the exchange area (ISCED code, which refers to the stipulated subject area). Students are advised to consult the destination university website to assess the actual compatibility of their study plan with the courses offered abroad. Students are also advised to read the criteria followed for the recognition of activities carried out a broad (Guidelines).

Specific limitations and/or indications: check the reserved destinations according to what may be indicated in the active destinations in the NOTES field of each exchange.

Reasons for the choice of destinations, e.g. alignment with one's study plan, exams in which one is interested, activities planned for the mobility period (thesis research, placement, double degree, etc.) or any other information that one considers useful and strategic for the Committee should be entered in the "Notes" field of each destination within the Application.

Method of reallocation: automatic via ranking for language areas.

A maximum of 30 points will be awarded for the additional points as follows:

- Language skills: up to 5 points;





- Reasons: up to 25 points.

For students enrolled in the first year of an undergraduate degree or 5- to 6-year postgraduate degree, additional points will be awarded up to a maximum of 70 points based on the following breakdown:

- max. 30 points for reasons and goals;
- max. 30 points for self-certified or certified language skills;
- max. 10 points for professional or cultural experience in Italy or abroad.

If the student declares specific language skills, they must attach a special certificate or self-certification in .pdf format with the application form.

If the chosen university requires the possession of a language certificate, this must already be possessed at the application stage and attached to the application.

ART. 4 – DESTINATIONS FOR AWARDING DOUBLE DEGREES

Applicants interested in double degree:

- Turin-Lyon;
- Turin-Chambéry;
- Turin-Nancy;
- Turin-Zaragoza;

must apply through the Erasmus+ Call. The double-degree destination must be indicated as first preference.

#### DEPARTMENT OF HISTORICAL STUDIES

#### ART. 1 - Supplementary grant

The Department of Historical Studies allocates an **additional grant** quantified as € 5.000,00 for supplementing the scholarships paid to the students affiliated with the Department of Historical Studies for the Erasmus+ call for study purposes for the 2025/2026 academic year.

This grant will be distributed according to the following criteria and methods:

- the grant is restricted to students belonging to the Department of Historical Studies;
- the grant is intended for students who, upon return, will have a ratio of credits passed/month equal of at least 4 credits/month (where credits are understood to be the credits validated by 30 November 2026);
- the total grant will be calculated based on the number of days of mobility actually carried out, considering a minimum monthly payment of € 100 (for 30 days) and **up to a maximum of € 400** (equal to 4 monthly payments 120 days of mobility actually carried out abroad);
- if the budget provided by the Department is not sufficient to cover all the applications, the Department's Erasmus Committee will draw up a ranking based on the following (in order):
  - credits passed in relation to the number of mobility months;
  - ISEE;
  - age, with priority given to younger candidates.





Students interested in competing for the additional grant must have their credits gained during the mobility period recognised **no later than 30/11/2026**. The application form will be sent to students who have completed their mobility period and are eligible for the grant according to the criteria described above.

In line with the actions envisaged by the **Department of Excellence**, the Department of Historical Studies is evaluating the possibility of allocating additional funds **amounting to € 2,000** to supplement the Erasmus+ grants provided by the University's International Mobility Section.

These funds will be <u>exclusively</u> intended to support the mobility of **students enrolled in a postgraduate degree** and the potential beneficiaries will be appropriately contacted by the Internationalisation Services Office of the Humanities Hub (<u>international.humanities@unito.it</u>).

#### ART. 2 - UNITA MOBILITY WINDOW - Universidad de Zaragoza (Spain)

As part of its internationalisation activities, the UNITA Alliance is proposing, for the 2025-2026 Erasmus+ for Study Purposes Call, a Mobility Window route reserved for **students enrolled in an undergraduate degree in History** linked to the agreement of the Historical Studies Department with the **Universidad de Zaragoza** (E ZARAGOZ01 – 0200 - Arts and Humanities).

The contact lecturer is **Prof. Paolo Cozzo** (<u>paolo.cozzo@unito.it</u>). For information, you can also contact the Humanities Hub Internationalisation Service Office (<u>international.humanities@unito.it</u>).

Students selected for this mobility scheme will have access to a **list of recommended activities and modules** to be included in their Learning Agreement and attended at the partner university during the Erasmus period. The list includes activities that can be recognised as part of the UniTo career at the end of the mobility period and is shown in the below.

	Host University Modules	Credits	Activities recognised in UniTo student career		Credits
	Two courses to choose from:			One course to choose from:	
28114	Historia moderna: siglo XVI	6	Let 0097	Modern History A	12
28123	Historia moderna: siglos XVII y XVIII	6	Stu 0158	Modern History E	12
28123	Historia moderna: siglos XVII y XVIII	6	Sts 0176	Contemporary history and history of journalism	12
28125	Historia de España Contemporánea: siglo XIX	6	Let 0158	History of the 19th and 20th centuries	12
28119	Historia contemporánea universal	6			
	Host University Modules	Credits	Activities recognised in UniTo student career		Credits
	One course to choose from:			One course to choose from:	
28102	Historia y Ciencias sociales	6	M-DEA/01	Cultural anthropology	6
28108	Mundo actual	6	M-DEA/02	Anthropology of gender and kinship	6
28103	Formación de las sociedades complejas	6	M-DEA/03	Anthropology of complex societies	6
28115	Escritura y Sociedad	6	M-DEA/04	Medical and psychological anthropology	6
	Direzione Ricerca. Innovazione e Internazionalizzazione –				

Direzione Ricerca, Innovazione e Internazionalizzazione -

Ufficio Mobilità Internazionale

Tel. +39 011 670 4425 - email internationalexchange@unito.it





# Erasmus+

			M-DEA/05	Political anthropology	6
			SPS/07	Social research methodology	6
	One course to choose from:			One course to choose from:	
24900	Idioma moderno Inglés B1	6	L-LIN/14	German Language and Linguistics (L-LIN/14)	6
24902	Idioma moderno Alemán B1	6	L-LIN/04	French language and translation A (L-LIN/04)	6
24901	Idioma moderno Francés	6	L-LIN/04	French language and translation B (L-LIN/04)	6
			L-LIN/12	English language and translation A (L-LIN/12)	6
			L-LIN/12	English language and translation (first year) (L-LIN/12)	6
			L-LIN/07	Spanish language and translation (L-LIN/07)	6
28106	Fundamentos de geografía	6	M-GGR/01	Geography	6
28130	Historia de las religiones	6	LET0188	History of religions Mod.1	6
	One course to choose from:			One course to choose from:	
28100	Pensamiento social	6	SPS/02	History of political doctrines mod. 1	6
28154	Historia de las ideas políticas	5	SPS/02	History of political and social ideas	6
			SPS/03	History of political and social institutions	6
	Two courses to choose from:			Two courses to choose from:	
28122	España medieval	6	L-OR/02	Archaeology and History of Ancient Egypt (L- OR/02)	6
28118	América indígena y colonial	6	SPS/06	Colonial spaces and post-colonial studies: history and methodologies	6
28124	América contemporánea	6	M-STO/02	Early modern worlds	6
28147	Historia del Islam	5	IUS/18	Historia y derecho de la Espana romana	6
28108	Mundo actual	6	M-STO/02	Military institutions in the modern age	6
28112	Historia antigua: siglos VII-II a. E.	6	L-OR/02	Language and literature of Ancient Egypt	6
28116	Historia antigua: siglos II a. EV d. E.	6	L-ANT/01, L- ANT/10	Methodologies of archaeological research - prehistory and protohistory	6
28150	Historia económica y social de la Edad Moderna	5	L-ANT/05	Literary and documentary papyrology: methods and texts	6
28153	Historia de los movimientos sociales contemporaneos	6	M-STO/01	Social history of the Middle Ages	6
			L-FIL-LET/07	Byzantine History	6
			M-STO/04	Labour History	6
			L-OR/01	History of the Ancient Near East	6
	Host University Modules	Credits	Activ	ities recognised in UniTo student career	Credit
	Two courses to choose from:			Two courses to choose from:	
			M-STO/03	History of Russia	6
			SPS/13	History of Africa	6
			SPS/05	History of North America	6
			SPS/05	History of Latin America	6





	SPS/05	History of the Americas	6
	M-STO/06	History of religions mod. 2	6
	SECS-P/12	History of entrepreneurship	6
	L-OR/10	History of Islam	6
	SPS/14	East Asian history and institutions	6
	SPS/06	History and politics of European integration	6
		Social history of the contemporary age:	6
	M-STO/04	Twentieth century	U
NOTE: course reserved for students enrolled in the undergraduate degree in History			





# SCHOOL OF INTER-DEPARTMENTAL STRATEGIC SCIENCES - SUISS

SUISS destinations are reserved, in accordance with the additional divisions and indications set out in the individual agreements and/or this document, for students enrolled in the L/DS and LM/DS classes of the following degrees:

- L/DS STRATEGIC AND SECURITY SCIENCES;
- LM/DS STRATEGIC SCIENCES.

**UG/PG level:** students should check on active mobility periods, the list of available affiliated institutions and check that the destination of interest provides places for the level corresponding to the degree of interest (UG: undergraduate degree, PG: postgraduate degree).

#### **Further divisions/indications:**

 the A WIENER04 destination, in relation to the specific programme developed, is reserved for students with EU citizenship.

The **criteria** that will be applied by the SUISS's ERASMUS Committee, as part of the additional points (max. 30 points) are as follows:

- **up to 20** points for proficiency in the language of instruction. The candidate must indicate, producing any certifications that they hold: knowledge of and valid certification for the language of instruction (English all destinations);
- **up to 5** points for knowledge of the host country language. The candidate must indicate, producing any certifications that they hold: knowledge of and any relevant certifications related to the local language;.
- **up to 5** points for reasons.

**N.B.** Students enrolled in the first year of the degree in Strategic Sciences and Strategic and Security Sciences may only benefit from an additional 60 points, obtained by doubling the points attributable to the above criteria.

For students who were successful in the first ranking but did not win the mobility award, the reallocation of any available spots will take place base on a single, automatic ranking, subject to the students' indication of the order of preference of destinations. Any places still vacant in the reallocation process may be allocated to SUISS students not usefully positioned in the ranking at the 3 SUISS Schools, based on the priorities expressed and subject to acceptance of the SUISS destinations and simultaneous withdrawal from being reallocated to destinations of the above-mentioned Schools.